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or analyze relevant issues and facts in 
preparation for a meeting of the advi-
sory committee, or to draft position 
papers for deliberation by the advisory 
committee; and 

(b) Administrative work. Meetings of 
two or more advisory committee or 
subcommittee members convened sole-
ly to discuss administrative matters of 
the advisory committee or to receive 
administrative information from a 
Federal officer or agency. 

§ 102–3.165 How are advisory com-
mittee meetings documented? 

(a) The agency head or, in the case of 
an independent Presidential advisory 
committee, the chairperson must en-
sure that detailed minutes of each ad-
visory committee meeting, including 
one that is closed or partially closed to 
the public, are kept. The chairperson of 
each advisory committee must certify 
the accuracy of all minutes of advisory 
committee meetings. 

(b) The minutes must include: 
(1) The time, date, and place of the 

advisory committee meeting; 
(2) A list of the persons who were 

present at the meeting, including advi-
sory committee members and staff, 
agency employees, and members of the 
public who presented oral or written 
statements; 

(3) An accurate description of each 
matter discussed and the resolution, if 
any, made by the advisory committee 
regarding such matter; and 

(4) Copies of each report or other doc-
ument received, issued, or approved by 
the advisory committee at the meet-
ing. 

(c) The Designated Federal Officer 
(DFO) must ensure that minutes are 
certified within 90 calendar days of the 
meeting to which they relate. 

§ 102–3.170 How does an interested 
party obtain access to advisory 
committee records? 

Timely access to advisory committee 
records is an important element of the 
public access requirements of the Act. 
Section 10(b) of the Act provides for 
the contemporaneous availability of 
advisory committee records that, when 
taken in conjunction with the ability 
to attend committee meetings, provide 
a meaningful opportunity to com-

prehend fully the work undertaken by 
the advisory committee. Although ad-
visory committee records may be with-
held under the provisions of the Free-
dom of Information Act (FOIA), as 
amended, if there is a reasonable expec-
tation that the records sought fall with-
in the exemptions contained in section 
552(b) of FOIA, agencies may not re-
quire members of the public or other 
interested parties to file requests for 
non-exempt advisory committee 
records under the request and review 
process established by section 552(a)(3) 
of FOIA. 

§ 102–3.175 What are the reporting and 
recordkeeping requirements for an 
advisory committee? 

(a) Presidential advisory committee fol-
low-up report. Within one year after a 
Presidential advisory committee has 
submitted a public report to the Presi-
dent, a follow-up report required by 
section 6(b) of the Act must be pre-
pared and transmitted to the Congress 
detailing the disposition of the advi-
sory committee’s recommendations. 
The Secretariat shall assure that these 
reports are prepared and transmitted 
to the Congress as directed by the 
President, either by the President’s 
delegate, by the agency responsible for 
providing support to a Presidential ad-
visory committee, or by the respon-
sible agency or organization designated 
in the charter of the Presidential advi-
sory committee pursuant to § 102– 
3.75(a)(10). In performing this function, 
GSA may solicit the assistance of the 
President’s delegate, the Office of Man-
agement and Budget (OMB), or the re-
sponsible agency Committee Manage-
ment Officer (CMO), as appropriate. 
Reports shall be consistent with spe-
cific guidance provided periodically by 
the Secretariat. 

(b) Annual comprehensive review of 
Federal advisory committees. To conduct 
an annual comprehensive review of 
each advisory committee as specified 
in section 7(b) of the Act, GSA requires 
Federal agencies to report information 
on each advisory committee for which 
a charter has been filed in accordance 
with § 102–3.70, and which is in exist-
ence during any part of a Federal fiscal 
year. Committee Management Officers 
(CMOs), Designated Federal Officers 
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(DFOs), and other responsible agency 
officials will provide this information 
by data filed electronically with GSA 
on a fiscal year basis, using a Govern-
mentwide shared Internet-based sys-
tem that GSA maintains. This infor-
mation shall be consistent with spe-
cific guidance provided periodically by 
the Secretariat. The preparation of 
these electronic submissions by agen-
cies has been assigned interagency re-
port control number (IRCN) 0304–GSA- 
AN. 

(c) Annual report of closed or partially- 
closed meetings. In accordance with sec-
tion 10(d) of the Act, advisory commit-
tees holding closed or partially-closed 
meetings must issue reports at least 
annually, setting forth a summary of 
activities and such related matters as 
would be informative to the public con-
sistent with the policy of 5 U.S.C. 
552(b). 

(d) Advisory committee reports. Subject 
to 5 U.S.C. 552, 8 copies of each report 

made by an advisory committee, in-
cluding any report of closed or par-
tially-closed meetings as specified in 
paragraph (c) of this section and, where 
appropriate, background papers pre-
pared by experts or consultants, must 
be filed with the Library of Congress as 
required by section 13 of the Act for 
public inspection and use at the loca-
tion specified § 102–3.70(a)(3). 

(e) Advisory committee records. Official 
records generated by or for an advisory 
committee must be retained for the du-
ration of the advisory committee. Upon 
termination of the advisory com-
mittee, the records must be processed 
in accordance with the Federal Records 
Act (FRA), 44 U.S.C. Chapters 21, 29–33, 
and regulations issued by the National 
Archives and Records Administration 
(NARA) (see 36 CFR parts 1220, 1222, 
1228, and 1234), or in accordance with 
the Presidential Records Act (PRA), 44 
U.S.C. Chapter 22. 

APPENDIX A TO SUBPART D OF PART 102–3—KEY POINTS AND PRINCIPLES 

This appendix provides additional guidance in the form of answers to frequently asked 
questions and identifies key points and principles that may be applied to situations not cov-
ered elsewhere in this subpart. The guidance follows: 

Key points and principles Section(s) Question(s) Guidance 

I. With some exceptions, 
advisory committee 
meetings are open to 
the public 

102–3.140, 
102–3.145(a), 
102–3.155 

1. Must all advisory committee and 
subcommittee meetings be open to 
the public? 

A. No. Advisory committee meetings may 
be closed when appropriate, in accord-
ance with the exemption(s) for closure 
contained in the Government in the 
Sunshine Act, 5 U.S.C. 552b(c). (i) 
Subcommittees that report to a parent 
advisory committee, and not directly to 
a Federal officer or agency, are not re-
quired to open their meetings to the 
public or comply with the procedures in 
the Act for announcing meetings. (ii) 
However, agencies are cautioned to 
avoid excluding the public from attend-
ing any meeting where a subcommittee 
develops advice or recommendations 
that are not expected to be reviewed 
and considered by the parent advisory 
committee before being submitted to a 
Federal officer or agency. These exclu-
sions may run counter to the provisions 
of the Act requiring contemporaneous 
access to the advisory committee de-
liberative process. 
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